SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 07 December 2016
PRESENT – Councillors J Tandy (Chair), A Bannerman, Mrs H Fraser (arrived late), I Jones, Mrs K Owen, K Pardy and K Roberts.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and two members of the public.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs B Baker.
34/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council


35/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 12 October 2016 were submitted as circulated and read. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 
12 October 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
36/16
MATTERS ARISING
The Town Clerk provided the following updates on the previous minutes:
· Ref 26/16 Fees and Charges – The F&GP Committee on 5 December 2016 and have taken forward the recommendation of a 2% increase in charges

· Ref 27.2/16 Splashpark – this facility has been drained off for the winter

· Ref 29.3/16 Willow Maze – the willow has been ordered and the young resident that requested the maze will help plant it during the Christmas holiday.

· Ref 29.4 Sports Village – The event planning is progressing well
· Ref 29.5 Castlewalk Recreation Ground – the feasibility work undertaken by Mouchel has been completed

· Ref 29.6 Silks Meadow Bowling Green – the work is awaiting the supply and hook up to the electricity.  It is hoped this will be completed after Christmas.  Contractors are in place to carry out the installation of floodlighting
· Ref 29.7 National Fishing Tournament – this event was a huge success.

37/16
WILFRED OWEN SCULPTURE

The Town Council has received a generous donation from sculptor Anthony Padgett.  He wishes to give Shrewsbury a bronze bust of Wilfred Owen created by himself.  Members expressed their gratitude to Mr Padgett for this kind gesture.  
A range of possible locations for siting the bust were considered with the focus being on the security of each site.  

Two members of the public who have an interest in Wilfred Owen and are connected to the Wilfred Owen Association, were invited to speak and contributed their ideas to where the bust could be located.  

After a discussion the favourite location was the inner courtyard at the library which is locked out of hours.  Other locations considered were the Dingle, the library gardens, Castle grounds or within the Library or Museum.

Councillor Bannerman gave details about a big commemoration that will take place in 2018 to mark 100 years since the death of Wilfred Owen.
Councillor Mrs H Fraser joined the meeting.

The Town Clerk informed members that the bust will need to be mounted on a plinth as was done with the sculpture of Mary Webb.  This cost in the region of £2k just for the stone plinth.  The Town Clerk suggested approaching the Wilfred Owen Association to see if they would fund the plinth and organise its installation.
Officers were in support of receiving the sculpture and hoped the Wilfred Owen Association will get involved.  The two members of the public were thanked for their input and for attending.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Clerk reports back on the price of the plinth that Mary Webb is mounted on.

(ii) That those members of public present who are also members of the Wilfred Owen Association ask the Association for consideration of financial support to purchase the plinth.

(iii) That, if required, a request be put forward to F&GP Committee to authorise funding towards the plinth.

The two members of the public left the meeting.
38/16
QUARRY
38.1  
Update of Events in the Quarry

The Outdoor Recreation and Assets Manager circulated a list of events to be held in the Quarry in 2017.  
There are several new events including Cotswold Tent Show, Great Russian Circus, Quarry Fest and a Beer and Sausage Festival.  The Quarry is booked up for Circus’s until 2022.  An 80s concert is proposed for 08-09 September and the Winter Festival will be held this weekend.  The Town Council has been asked to host the University graduation in the Quarry in 2018.
Councillor Tandy asked about the promoters for the Quarry Fest and Fake Festival.  The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that both events are smaller than others held previously in the Quarry being in enclosed areas inside a marquee.  
39/16
MARKETS
39.1
Markets Update

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported a 99% occupancy of the market with five traders on the waiting list.  The market will be open on Saturday 10th December until 10pm to coincide with the Winter Festival.  The Market will also be open on Wednesday 14 December until 9pm and complimentary mulled wine and mince pies will be available.  
A fire audit has recently been carried out for the whole building of which Shropshire Council is mainly responsible.  Based on the recommendations of the audit, the width of the aisles have been increased.  A smoke test audit will be conducted soon to ensure the building meets current legislation.  The ORaAM does not expect any problems to be discovered.  All traders are now asked to carry out their own Fire Risk Assessment.

39.2
Membership of the National Association of British Market Authorities Board

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager (ORaAM) informed members about NABMA, a not-for-profit company which provides Councils with legal assistance and support in running Markets.  They hold four Board meetings a year plus two conferences which are informative and Officers believe the membership is beneficial.
The Town Clerk commended the ORaAM for the great job he does in managing the market not to mention his input in NAMBA; it was good kudos for the Town Council to have a representative on the board.  Shrewsbury Town Council have been asked about sharing best practice which is an indication of their own success.

40/16
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS


Officers provided an update on the following projects:

(i) County Ground Canoe Club 
The Town Council has been asked to consider the installation of a third container for use by the Canoe Club.  A picture illustrating the current facilities and what it could look like with an additional container was circulated.  Whilst Officers are delighted that the club is expanding as it reduces the amount of anti-social behaviour, they have suggested an alternative location for the third which would be more visually appealing and more secure.  
The long-term plan is to extend the pavilion which would replace the need for any containers.  Planning permission will be required and the Outdoor Recreation and Assets Manager has spoken to the Groundsmen.  The Canoe Club are happy with this proposal.  
RECOMMENDED:

That the proposal to site a smaller container at the rear of the pavilion be agreed and acted upon.

(ii) Monkmoor Recreation Ground
On 26 November 2016 the Town Council was invited to an award ceremony at the Shrewsbury Club where they were presented with a Certificate of Recognition for their contribution to tennis at Monkmoor Recreation Ground.  This was presented by the British Tennis Association.

Councillor Mrs Fraser commended all staff involved in achieving this accolade.  She also requested that the tennis events at this recreational facility be better advertised when the new season begins.   
(iii) Golf Course
Shropshire Council Cabinet has approved a report to dispose of the Pitch and Putt facility at the Meole Golf Course.   Paperwork detailing the disposal of this site was distributed prior to the meeting.  Officers are concerned about the impact this will have on their grounds maintenance staff who currently have access across this site to maintain the golf course which is on either side of Hazledine Way.  If this was denied, they would be required to take small cutting equipment onto the Highway, around Meole Roundabout.  This presents Health and Safety concerns.
The Town Clerk suggested members request a right of easement across the land to ensure access remains available to the Grounds Maintenance staff.  She will also clarify the accuracy of the map detailing the land ownership as it is believed some of that within the red line belongs to Bannatynes Health Club.  Inaccuracies were also identified in the summary document which stated the operating costs of the Pitch and Putt were in the region of £8,500.  Shrewsbury Town Council has not been consulted about this and believes it to be far less.
The Operations Manager stated that if this facility is lost and eventually the Town Council were to fully manage the facility it could look into alternative sites for either a pitch and putt or crazy golf facility elsewhere within the golf course to ensure golf for young people is not lost in Shrewsbury.  A more viable proposition would be if the Town Council was actively involved in the running of this facility. 

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Clerk requests a right of easement across this land to enable the STC grounds maintenance staff to travel to the Golf Course without using the highway.

(ii) That the Town Clerk questions the accuracy of the map detailing the land in Shropshire Council’s ownership. 
(iv) Open Space Audit
Red Kite has been instructed by Shropshire Council to carry out an audit of all open spaces in Shrewsbury, not just those accessible to the public.  The results of which were circulated prior to the meeting.  The Town Council’s only involvement has been completing a basic questionnaire but as we manage majority of the sites, further involvement is imperative.
Details of all open space regardless of ownership had previously been circulated to members and the Operations Manager and his staff have been reviewing the contents highlighting errors, omissions and inaccuracies; these would be fed back.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Operations Manager amends the list to the correct terminology, adds a column for comments and circulates to all members. 

(v) The Moat 
The Town Clerk reported that the Town Council has submitted an application for Scheduled Ancient Monument consent to remove trees at the Moat.  The works to the trees, which have been problematic for some time, is part of routine maintenance works.  Members noted that the routine practice of stumping, grinding out the tree and replacing with a new tree will not be approved as both would be impactful to the grounds of the Scheduled Ancient Monument site.

41/16
TEAM SHREWSBURY

The Operations Manager reported back on the most recent meeting of Team Shrewsbury.  The focus was mainly on rough sleepers in Shrewsbury.  Team Shrewsbury are logging all activity and gathering and sharing evidence on them.  

In the New Year, Shropshire Council will be carrying out public consultation on the introduction of a Public Space Protection Order.  Shrewsbury Town Council staff have been significant contributors to the evidence gathering for the creation of the Order.  As a Statutory Consultee the Town Council will have the ability to comment on the Order and members were encouraged to comment on the consultation as their input is valued.
Sleepers regularly congregate outside Boots’ doors waiting to pick up their prescriptions.  Under the Market Hall is another problematic area as is the Square where at times every bench is occupied by a rough sleeper.  The Town Clerk explained the difficulties in moving on rough sleepers and while they are on private premises, the Police have no powers to move them on as they are not technically breaking the law.

Councillor Bannerman is campaigning to get all businesses to site a cigarette bin outside their premises.  

In the course of the discussions members enquired of the status of SABC By-laws and the Designation Public Places Order designed to restrict open air drinking.  The Town Clerk reported that the successor authority to those orders is Shropshire Council and neither have been fully relied on as enforcement tools, hence the need for the development of a Public Space Protection Order.

Members recognise the efforts being made to improve these issues in the Town Centre and urged staff to continue pursuing these concerns.

42/16
CCTV

The Town Clerk and Operations Manager were invited to the CCTV control centre to see the new and improved Town Centre CCTV system.  The Officers were very impressed with the high definition pictures, the ability to have face recognition features, excellent zoom and the use of infra-red at night.  They proposed upgrading the Town Council’s existing cameras sited at Monkmoor Recreation Ground and the Quarry to a similar standard.  The costs to upgrade the seven cameras is quoted by 21st Centre at £13,552.  The Town Clerk recommended staying with this company as they have gone down the correct procurement route as part of Shropshire Council’s CCTV Procurement process that Town Council staff were actively involved in.

Members unanimously agreed to upgrade the cameras and requested that some of the funds from the Solar Farm be used towards this.


RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the proposal to upgrade the cameras at Monkmoor and the Quarry at a cost of £13,552 be taken to the F&GP Committee for approval.

(ii) That the F&GP Committee be asked to consider using funding generated from the Solar Farm project.

43/16
TEAM LEADER UPDATE
As requested through the Consultancy process, the Operations Manager provided an update on the Horticultural Teams work;
Matt Wilcoxon, Countryside & Green Space Team - have been cleaning up debris deposited by the hurricane that passed through Shrewsbury recently.  They have completed the strimming of the old cemetery grounds as well as laying hedges, tidying up boundaries and fences.

Danny Powel, Formal Green Space Team - have been renovating and aerating the golf course, preparing for the cycling event at the Sports Village, fertilising pitches and cutting hedges.

Mark Bowen, Amenity Team - have been working on the Town Centre and Crematorium.  They have been constructing dry stone walls and ponds.  In the Nursery the thermal screens have been upgraded and cleaned and the shrubs and rose beds maintained.

Members would like to meet these three team leaders and invited them to a future meeting.  The Operations Manager asked that Members follow Matt Wilcoxon’s activities on Facebook for regular updates on the work he is involved in.
Councillor Pardy expressed his concerns that clubs hiring pitches at the Sports village are being priced out.  The Operations Manager confirmed all monies are paid to SERCO but encouraged twin-hatted members to express to Shropshire Council the Town Council’s desire to facilitate the green sports pitches.  Previously, Officers have been declined by Shropshire Council who claim singling out just this aspect of the sports facilities from their main Leisure Contract was too complicated.


RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the three Horticultural Team Leaders be invited to a future R&L Committee Meeting.
(ii) That members sign up to follow Matt Wilcoxon on Facebook.

Councillor Mrs K Owen left the meeting.

44/16
CHRISTMAS

44.1 Christmas Lights Switch-on event 
The Town Clerk reported that good feedback was received following the Christmas Light Switch-on event.  It was well attended and the Square was full to capacity.  Officers would like to restrict the number of peddlers next year and will look into the possibility of sectioning them off as part of the road closure.  This would require additional security guards.
A discussion about the lantern parade proceeded and how it’s impact could be improved.  About 100 lanterns were made at the workshop and each lantern in the parade attracts a number of people to be part of the procession.  This spreads out the lanterns, makes the logistics of keeping the procession together difficult and the overall spectacle is spoilt.  The timing is also crucial as the lanterns have to arrive at the stage in the Square in time for the light switch-on at 18:30 prompt.
The Radio Shropshire DJ, Eric Smith’s involvement was also discussed.  
The Town Council have requested a stage manager to be involved next year to oversee the timing of the event.  The Council control the logistics but not the entertainment.

44.2
Tender documents in relation to Christmas Displays for 2017-2019

The Town Clerk reported that Tender Documents had now been published and were on both the Town Council website and Contract Finder; details have also been sent directly to the top six festive lighting providers.  They have until 10th February 2017 to submit a presentation which will be viewed and decided upon at Full Council on 20 March 2017.
44.3 Carols in the Square – Wednesday 14th December

Members were reminded that Carols in the Square will be held on 14 December.  The Town Clerk confirmed that the event will be broadcast on the internet live and also on the BBC World Service via BBC Radio Shropshire.
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